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SABBSA- Believing the Bible from the first verse
Strengths and Weaknesses and the SBOE

On January 21st, 2009 the Texas State Board of Education heard testimony for a second time on whether  to include the teaching of “strengths and weaknesses” in the state K-12 science curriculum. A TEA committee which crafted the new science curriculum had left out this language which had been in our science curriculum now called the TEKS (Texas Essential Knowledge and Skills) in some form for 20 years. The debate was whether to re-insert this language. Testimony was presented by both sides, although the creation speakers on this day far outnumbered the evolutionists. In this month’s Communiqué we will detail what occurred that day and in the subsequent two days in Austin and how this fight is far from over. 
107 people signed up to speak on that Wednesday morning and many more than that packed the room to standing room only proportions, but only a little more than 30 had time to be heard. Speakers were given 3 minutes to speak and then most speakers were questioned by various board members. SABBSA member Chris Mittal was the fifth speaker of the day and gave a fine representation of creation thought and demonstrated that teenagers can understand this debate. His testimony was of particular interest to board members when he related an experience when evolutionary teachers at a function were discussing how to shake the faith of their students!

Also speaking for including the “weaknesses” language were Discovery Institute representative Michael Keas, Dr. Royal Smith, and many others. One sad interaction was when a mother from Houston got up to relate how any questioning of evolution and any discussion of weaknesses had been squelched in her daughter’s class by the teachers. She spoke to emphasize that not only was this language needed, but education training was needed for Texas educators on this subject. For her trouble she was ridiculed by one liberal board member for not going to her school and complaining about this treatment even though it well could have resulted in retribution on her daughter.
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Evidence for striking the language was presented by evolutionary anthropologist Dr. Eugenie Scott and a representative from the ultra-liberal Texas Freedom Network. It is particularly instructive to see that Dr. Scott flew in from California representing the National Center for Science Education, whose main purpose is to keep creation education out of public schools. It showed that they believed this hearing was a pivotal national 
Dr. Eugenie Scott
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battleground for her to be there. The thrust of her testimony was that his was all about textbooks. If we put back the weaknesses language she feared it would lead to unscientific pseudo-evidences (creation science) being included in textbooks and in our curriculum (even though that has not occurred in the previous 20 years this language has been a part of the curriculum).

The next day on Thursday, January 22nd, the board failed by a 7 to 7 vote to reinstate the “strengths and weaknesses” language. However an amendment to the TEKS was submitted by SBOE president Don McLeroy (a Bryan dentist) and supported by member Barbara Cargill (a former science teacher from the Woodlands – both pictured to the left).  This amendment would direct science teachers and students to “describe the sufficiency of common ancestry to explain the sudden appearance, stasis and sequential nature of groups in the fossil record.” This amendment passed by a 9 to 6 vote. Evolutionists are up in arms over the inclusion of this amendment which will force the teaching of creation evidence and evolutionary weaknesses. While the deletion of the “strengths and weaknesses” language was a setback, this amendment is more than we could have hoped for. The inclusion of this amendment guarantees that this fight will proceed full tilt for the next two months until the board’s final vote in March.
SABBSA board members Dr. Daniel Harris and Scott Lane went to Austin and submitted testimony to the board. The texts of their comments to the board are included below.

Dr. Daniel Harris, Ph.D.
First, thank you for giving me this time to share with you. My name is Dr. Daniel Harris. I’m an astronomer-physicist, semi-retired. I have worked as a college administrator, professor, engineer, teacher and writer. I have taught college level creation courses at three different Christian colleges. 

Today I stand in support of the balanced treatment of all controversies, by presenting the “evidences both for and against,” all controversial views. It is my fervent hope that you will not let hysteria overrule reason, that you will write policy which encourages both teachers and students to tackle hard questions in open discussions, in the tradition of the American public square.

It is important you know my life was transformed by an encounter with the Lord Jesus, on September 10, 1977. Since then my passion has been the study of creation evidences and related issues in physics and astronomy.

So what qualifies me to say anything on this issue? I have a proven research competence and  judgment recognized by invited memberships in elite professional societies. I have conducted active study of creation related topics for over 30 years. I have discovered new physics, which along with astronomical observations provide new alternatives to the Big Bang, Einsteinian Relativity and Quantum Theory. But, more importantly, I have spent much time exploring the history and philosophy of science.
The history of science reminds us that scientists are often big-time wrong.  Until the 1960’s there was no continental drift, and any professor suggesting otherwise was on the outs.  Until 1930, most astronomers believed those spiral things in the sky were forming solar systems, not distant galaxies.  And until Pasteur’s experiments, life was said to arise spontaneously.  These, and many other examples, show how wrong the consensus of scholars can be.

And I have found that facts are accepted [or not] depending mostly on viewpoint prejudice.  No one is objective!  To see this demonstrated, see the attached illustration, two ladies in one picture.  Which do you see, the old or the young? A clear demonstration of the lack of objectivity among scientists is in the article “Peer Review” in The Encyclopedia of Evolution, which on p357, col 2, reports the peer review process is dominated by prejudice and bias. [see attachment].  A related issue is the total ban on explicit support of creation evidences in the science journals!

A most divisive issue this Board now faces is whether death has always been and is necessary for the improvement of our species, as evolutionists tell us; or is death a temporary enemy, which must be resisted, as we all know in our gut?  In regard, society seems double minded.  On the one hand we spend great resources on hospitals, health products, and disease control; on the other hand we teach evolution in our schools, saying that death improves the species.  The decision between these views is in your hands.
Scott Lane
Ladies and gentlemen thank you for your attention today. I am Scott Lane, a math and former science teacher from San Antonio. I want to talk about the manufactured crisis we are discussing today with the “strengths and weaknesses” language in the TEKS. I am sorry for the untrue accusations that many of you on the board have had to endure as a result of this “created” controversy. Members of this board have stated that they have no interest to insert new language into the TEKS, or to insert creationism into the curriculum. I take you at your word and I see no actions by this board to insert any creationist leanings. Neither is there any movement afoot by creationists to insert new language or creationism into the curriculum. I would probably know, as I am also president of the creationist association in San Antonio.

What we do have an interest in, is seeing the current language retained and good critical thinking skills fostered in our youth. It is ridiculous at the outset to preclude questioning of the theory of evolution. All scientific theories are by their nature subject to reinterpretation as new information becomes available. What we believe to be true today, will by the nature of scientific inquiry change tomorrow. The worst science education possible would be our teaching what we currently understand as dogma, rather than as our “best understanding at this time.”

It has been charged by those fabricating this controversy that the “strength and weaknesses” language will suddenly insert creationism into the curriculum, incite teachers all over the state to insert creation or ID units into their science classes, and cause a rash of lawsuits. None of this is true. Science teachers in this state do not have the time to teach anything not specifically in the TEKS curriculum because of the overwhelming pressures of the TAKS test. This is not an academic question of what will happen if we do something different. We have had this language in the curriculum in some form for two decades. Its presence has not ushered in a wave of creationism, or even a single lawsuit. This is a question of observational science. We have had 20 years of observation of what this language will do in our curriculum, and all of the wild assertions have already been proven false. Retaining the current language will simply ensure the same good critical thinking we want for our kids and ensure that they and our teachers have the freedom to explore the scientific evidence freely.

I have asked several colleagues in our science department of what impact the removal of this language would have on their teaching. They mentioned one instance when this language is of great importance to them. When a student asks a question regarding the validity of any scientific theory, we can at present address that question freely and honor them for their critical thinking. Without this language, all we can do is change the subject, and thus have a chilling effect on inquisitive minds. I urge you to retain the current language which has served us well for two decades. Thank you.
Scott Lane, math and science teacher in San Antonio, 

President of the San Antonio Bible Based Sciences Association
Thanks for all your emails, prayers and other support before the Texas State Board of Education. While they tentatively voted to do away with the "strengths and weaknesses" language of evolutionary teaching from Texas curriculum, a compromise amendment approved by the board still gives us much hope. We were well represented by creationists, educators and concerned parents from San Antonio, Houston and around the state. We could physically and mentally feel your prayers of support.
A combination of sadness and joy came to us at the Austin meeting when we saw Randy and June Guliuzza. Randy was there to speak as we were for the inclusion of “strengths and weaknesses.” It was good to see him and to see how his ministry with ICR is moving forward.  The sadness came when we saw Randy’s beautiful wife June, who has been battling lymphoma for the past two years. Please put her in your prayers.
Coming this year to FEAST at 7 pm each 4th Monday of the month. 

Mon. January 26, 2009 - The Origin of Mankind, and The Fossil Record (both from the Origins Film Series) (This session was well attended by 23 parents and students!)
Mon. February 23, 2009 - Fossils and Cavemen: Great Artwork- What's the Evidence?, and So Called Proofs of Evolution - Can You Trust the Textbooks? (both from the Discover Creation Series) 

Mon. March 23, 2009 - Grand Design or Blind Chance? Amazing Evidence from Nature, A Flood of Evidence - Lots of Water or Lots of Time, Its About Time - Dating Methods & the Age of the Earth, (from the Discover Creation Series)

Mon. April 27, 2009 - Dinosaurs, Dragons and Men - Solving the Great Dinosaur Mystery, The Amazing Human Body - Astounding Evidence of a Loving Creator (both from the Discover Creation Series)

Mon. May 25, 2009 - The Bible, Science and Earth History - God's Word and World Agree! , Stand Firm - No Need to Compromise! 
Our January Meeting
Our January meeting had two agenda items. We presented the videos Dinosaurs, Dragons and Men and Archaeology, Science and Scripture, (both from the Alpha Omega Institute's Discover Creation Series). We also had board elections and voted to keep the same board and officers as last year. The list of those board members and officers are listed on our Board and Officers page of our website www.sabbsa.org. 
Our February Meeting

Our February meeting will feature Messianic Teacher Joseph Zavala with his presentation of "Beresheet" or "In the Beginning", the Seven Words of Creation. Joseph Zavala is a Messianic Teacher for Baruch HaShem Messianic Congregation in San Antonio Texas. He currently teaching a "Digging Deeper" study as well as started a Yeshiva (Bible school) for individuals seeking further instruction in Biblical theology in an Associates and Bachelors degree programs. For almost 2 years he has served as the interim rabbi for B'nai Shalom Messianic Congregation in Corpus Christi Texas, providing teachings and guidance. He has also taught classes on ancient Hebrew, Islam, as well as Biblical theology. His ministry provides outreach to churches in teaching Hebrew insights of the scriptures so that every believer, both Jew and Gentile will "know beyond any shadow of doubt' who they are in Messiah Yeshua (Jesus) and who G-D is. He is also a 20 year retired air force man, a reservist, and an auxiliary military chaplain. Please join us in February! As always we will meet the second Tuesday of the month on February 10th at 7 pm at the Jim’s Restaurant at the corner of San Pedro and Ramsey.
